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Richmond Planning Board Public Hearing 
Town Hall 

Minutes 
September 26, 2023 

 
Members present: Richard Bell, Douglas Bruce (Chairman), John Hanson, Katherine Keenum, Pete 

Lopez 
 
Others present: Tajine Monjardo, Richmond; Philip Leslie, Trinity Solar; Regis Donovan, Richmond 

Record 
 

Site visit 
 
At 6:00 P.M., Planning Board members met Mr. Monjardo on his property at 282 Canaan Road to inspect 
the site of a proposed ground-mounted solar energy system. The visit and subsequent public hearing had 
been duly posted at Town Hall and advertised in the Berkshire Eagle on September 7, 2023 and 
September 14, 2023 (see Appendix 1). The petition submitted by Trinity Solar for a special permit to 
build a ground-mounted solar energy system as an accessory structure for residential use had been 
distributed to Board members electronically. (See Appendix 2 for excerpts. Hard copy of the full 
application is available at Town Hall.) 
 
The site for the proposed south-facing array had been cleared behind the house on a gentle slope. It was 
evident to all members that the system would be well screened by trees on the heavily wooded lot. Mr. 
Monjardo explained that a large system was needed because the house (roughly 4,000 square feet) is all 
electric. 
 
Board members and Mr. Monjardo proceeded to Town Hall, where they were met by Mr. Leslie and Ms. 
Donovan. 
 

Public Hearing 
 
Mr. Bruce opened the hearing at 6:30 P.M. by asking those present to introduce themselves. He then asked 
Mr. Leslie to give a summary review of the proposed project. 
 
Mr. Leslie said that it would: 

• be a 32 KW DC system of eighty panels in two sections 
• occupy an area of 1463 square feet 
• be located at the back of the property and screened from the road and abutters by vegetation 
• meet the required setbacks at 552 feet from the road and 142, 238, and 367 feet on the other three 

sides 
• have a maximum height of 134 inches 
• be connected to the house by an underground power line. 
• provide energy solely for the house 

 
Mr. Bell asked how the calculations for the size were made. Mr. Leslie said that it was based on the 
amount of electricity the house had required in the past and took into account that the panels would be 
less than maximally efficient because of the trees. Mr. Hanson commented that the Board was interested 
in learning how well Richmond's Zoning By-Law Section 4.8.B.17.c was crafted and whether it needed 
modification. He said that the Board wanted the bylaw to enable townspeople to build solar energy 
systems with only limited restrictions, but efficiency might be a criterion to consider in future. 
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Mr. Bruce asked whether there were further questions or comments. Hearing none he called for a motion 
to close the public hearing. Mr. Hanson so moved. Mr. Lopez seconded. The vote to approve the motion 
was unanimous, 5–0. 
 
The public hearing ended at 6:40 P.M. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Katherine Keenum, Clerk 
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Appendix 1 
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Appendix 2 
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